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January 2019
Open letter to

David Clark, Minister of Health
following recommendation by Mental Health Inquiry to repeal

the 1992 Mental Health Act

Dear David Clark,

In the report by the  Government Inquiry into Mental Health and Addiction (Chapter 11, recommendation no 34) it is proposed to “Repeal and replace the Mental Health (Compulsory Assessment and Treatment) Act 1992”.   This is in fact the main recommendation  resulting from the Inquiry. We are advised that Government will respond to this early 2019.  I agree that repealing the 1992 Act would indeed be a positive step forward  -  but the  Commission's stated  aims for its replacement are  wholly irrelevant and defective, in my opinion.  

As reasons for the repeal the Inquiry Report insists that new legislation must :  

1. reflect a human rights based approach, 

2. promote supported decision-making,

3. align with the recovery and well-being model of mental health, 

4. provide measures to minimise compulsory or coercive treatment”

Allow me to comment briefly on each of the above four points. 

1. It goes without saying that human rights must at all times be respected. The primary reason for having mental health legislation is rationally and charitably to be able to  deal effectively with individual cases of dementia. The Commission simply does not comprehend  that if it weren't for dementia we would need no legislation.  Dementia, functional or organic (please consult your English dictionary for the meaning of dementia), was the exclusive reason for all mental health legislation, in all our western countries, since the Enlightenment over 200 years ago. But yes, human rights must at all times be respected – and in a free, civilised country we have Habeas Corpus laws, probably the most important legislation in English Common Law.  And human rights dictate that a free New Zealand citizen must never be contained and treated against his/her will, unless, of course, it is  authorised in a court of law, backed by  proper legislation with appropriate checks and balances.
2. “Supported decision making” is an oxymoron. Decisions must at all times be unsupported  -  we enter dangerous territory if we insist that a free individual needs any support to make a decision. If an individual cannot make decisions without support he/she is demented   -  or is suffering from some other sort of specific, mental disability, such as complete imbecility, temporary unconsciousness through accident or physical illness, just being a very young child, etc.  Somebody else is then obliged to step in to make each and every decision for the individual person. It is precisely for this reason we need mental health legislation.  The Inquiry Commission shows no awareness of this.

3. The mental condition we are here concerned about, though never specifically mentioned in the report, is functional dementia. In its chronic form it is incurable. It is therefore preposterous, cruel, as well as irrational openly to advocate a “recovery  and well-being  model” for this condition. This very often causes schizophrenic patients to commit suicide. They are confronted by continuous demands from mental health care givers (and even family) to follow “recovery programmes”, “addiction-fighting plans”, etc.  Patients simply despair as they realise the impossibility of ever succeeding with these various “plans” – to such degree they come to feel that suicide must be the only way out. I know from experience that the best treatment for young people down with schizophrenia is just being left alone for a period, with a bed to call their own, three square meals a day, under observation 24/7 by friendly people who kindly and  without judgment accept them and their weird thoughts  and, preferably, with access to some useful routine work to suit the patients' intellectual ability. This is the way insane people are dealt with in tribal (e.g. old Maori) or simple agrarian societies  -  and here we find very few schizophrenic suicides.  This is also exactly the way insane people were treated in our old residential hospitals  (please Google “Moral Treatment of the Insane” to get the feel of all this)  -  and also here did we have many fewer schizophrenic suicides than under present community care treatment regime.  The Commission shows no understanding of this.

4. Compulsory and coercive treatment is necessary in cases of human insanity, particularly so in the acute stages  – simply because insane people are non compos mentis. They know not what they do – they cannot know what is best for them – they need to be taken care of all their lives and protected against their own actions. Yes, of course it should be “minimised”.  And let me tell you  that compulsory and coercive treatment is hardly ever needed except in the acute phases of the illness. Here it is of vital, practical importance to secure a patient and commence medical treatment immediately. Before we had access to tranquilising medication (in the 1950s, when I began work in mental hospitals) patients took a lot longer to settle from their acute stages. With adequate, immediate medication,  they are out of it within a few days. The Commission is completely ignorant of this.
In your deliberations on all this, please remember this one fact : schizophrenia is, strictly speaking and in fact, not an illness  -  and ought never be dealt with as such.  For 100,000 years it was never thought of as such  -  for these simple reasons,

1. The problems caused by the condition are never medical but exclusively behavioural, social or criminal-

2. The sufferers are demented. They know not what they do. Most have no insight whatever into what is happening to their cognition and consciousness. They know not what is best for them. For 100,000 years their family would step in and act for them, care for them.  But in our industrial city civilisation that is no longer  possible. Here individuals are expected to care for themselves  -  and here we are not allowed physically to contain anybody except if a person commits a crime.  

3. While in the acute stage of the illness some patients may be terribly dangerous – therefore necessitating 24/7 close observation. In a free society,  ruled by law, this  necessarily involves legislation. Until 1992 we had legislation  which very adequately dealt with this very problem.

Here in New Zealand since 1846,  the care and  treatment of schizophrenic people was  under an arm of the Ministry of Justice.  In 1948 it was moved to Health Ministry as a separate entity, The Division of Mental Hygiene. That made sense;  it is the most practical way to deal with it  -  and, as it happened, basic nursing training turned out to be  ideal for staff in mental hospitals. But it was a mistake to move the treatment of the insane in under our District Health Boards  -  firstly because it is not an  “health” issue (as pointed out below);  and secondly because dealing with dementia, both organic and functional, necessarily involves containment  and treatment of an adult NZ citizen, possibly against his/her will. This must be backed by proper legislation and under direct, watchful supervision by a Government department.  Habeas Corpus laws are among our oldest and most important legislation.  These laws were blithely forgotten about  with the 1992 Act.  More about this below.
So, the Mental Health Inquiry's  reasons for wishing to repeal the 1992 Act are quite inadequate. In Chapter 11, page 191, you will find some brief attempts to justify changes to the Act  -  but the Commission's  basic  inability  to comprehend  the nature of human insanity and the real reason for having mental health legislation,  in my opinion means  that their considerations here do not make sense. The 1992  Act replaced 150 years  of previous mental health legislation  -  and represented a drastic change in our philosophy dealing with dementia.  All previous legislation was based on the Lunatics Ordinance 1846 which aimed to “provide safe custody  and the prevention of offences by persons dangerously insane and for the care and maintenance of persons of unsound mind” (Waltroud Ernst, 1991).  This brief synopsis  in fact represents a  comprehensive legal framework for Society's treatment of  dementia, both functional and organic. These days our psychiatrists and other mental health authorities  simply do not comprehend that the real reason for having mental health legislation is making it legal to contain and treat demented people. It is amusing here to note a completely unforeseen consequence of the enactment of the 1992 Act : 
On August 20,  2018, the N.Z. Human Rights Commission raised concern about the many old people now contained and treated illegally in dementia wards. Until 1992 all demented old people were, in fact, committed to mental hospitals in a court of law.  In a free country it is a human right not to be contained and forced to receive any treatment, except if backed by legislation.  Magistrates' Courts were to be ignored from now on  -   it was now up to individual psychiatrists to decide everything.  It is very wrong (and against English Common Law)  that we now rely on the vagaries of individual members of a medical profession to decide, on the basis of vague, debatable, psychological criteria whether and/or when to contain and treat a free citizen. Neither is it fair to our psychiatrists that they are now to be held responsible for commencing treatment (or not). For 150 years this responsibility was always shouldered by government (through legislation). 
There were a few raised eyebrows in our rest homes and among psychiatrists when these concerns were raised  by the Human Rights Commission in August 2018 -  that was all.  And there has been no further publicity about this. I do not know whether or not any legislation is planned to rectify it  -  but this I do know,  it is for that reason that we need to repeal the 1992 Act.  Only the above  point 1 from the Inquiry Report is valid : Treatment of demented people must reflect a human rights approach  -  i.e. it must be fully backed by proper legislation with normal checks and balances. In the old hospitals psychiatrists were part of the checks and balances. They were obliged only to keep really mentally ill patients in the hospitals. We regularly  hear anecdotal evidence that some old folks are “put in a home -  but shouldn't really be there”. I worked in mental hospitals for almost 40 years (from 1959 – 1997).  As a psychiatric social worker at Porirua Hospital in 1965, I remember well one old, quite wealthy orchardist from Hawkes Bay brought to us by police, committed as a demented person by his family.  He was meek and old  - but apart from some ordinary, physical  age problems there was really nothing wrong with him. We understood that he (very unwisely!) had mentioned to his family that he was considering changing his will!  We discharged him forthwith. He was a very happy and relieved old chappie  when I took him to the train at Porirua railway station. I suspect that  managers of retirement villages are  not too keen to  arrange for residents to be seen by a psychiatrist to check out whether they are actually demented. There is an obvious conflict of interest here. 
The 1846 Lunatics Ordinance was, in fact, an extraordinarily adequate  and versatile piece of legislation which enabled us to give protection and care to every obviously demented citizen.  The police were authorised, not only to contain every acutely insane person and place him/her in a mental institution,  but also any other obviously needy cases. Here is one  example : In 2017 Neil Jones was discharged from a Christchurch hospital with diagnoses of alcohol addiction, alcoholic brain damage, liver damage  - and defecating in his pants on purpose. He was placed on a footpath next to a bus stop, clad in hospital pyjama pants and left to lie there for 6 hours. Incredulous passers-by wanted to help him but were told by trained nursing staff not to worry as “he was only putting it on”.  The grinning face of the young  doctor behind this bizarre (and cruel)  treatment appeared in our media. He obviously thought it was a huge joke.  This doctor was not censured  -  in other words, we no longer have  legislation allowing us to extend necessary charity to obviously needy persons. 
Efficient legislation to deal with all cases of human dementia, functional and organic,  is urgently needed.  We simply must return to the simple philosophy expressed in the Lunatics Ordinance 1846.  Our society must (again) accept the (very expensive) duty of caring properly for, taking  lifelong responsibility for, all citizens non compos mentis.
Is it not odd that nowhere in the 219 pages of the Inquiry Report will you find the words  dementia or insanity  -  when all previous mental health legislation dealt exclusively with this one mental condition??   The report refers to “mental health consumers with high needs” or “those at the severe end of the mental wellness scale”.  -  and the Commission was well aware that such  sufferers absorb probably 80%  of present mental health  budget.  Naively,  the report demands that we increase our budget fivefold so that it reaches 20% of population rather than 3.7%; but they do admit that they are not worrying about the amount of extra funding required (see introduction to Chapter 3, p.65)  -  let alone the very practical question whether they can attract sufficient staff under present pay-scales!! 

It is  wholly incongruous that the report does not at all concern itself with dementia, does not even hint at the phenomenon of insanity  -  when, in fact, this condition was the sole reason for all previous mental health legislation, and for 100,000 years the only known mental illness.    And, to top it :  it is also the direct reason for the very serious problems which caused the Mental Health Inquiry  to be set up in the first place, namely 

1. The the increased number of suicides among clients of our mental health services,

2. The obvious shortage of suitable psychiatric in-patient beds.                                                                                                                                                                     

3. The number of atrocious murders of innocent people by known mental health patients. 

4. The chaotic and dangerous state of affairs  in our acute mental health units, where both staff and other patients are regularly assaulted by insane patients.

5. The never-ending complaints from parents re lack of support in their care of schizophrenic sons and daughters.

6. The problem with our many single, homeless people, of whom probably at least 60% are demented.

7. The unpalatable fact that about 20% of our entire prison population are mentally ill (read schizophrenic).   “........our prisons are our proxy for our mental health institutions which we no longer have” (Tony Bouchier, President of the NZ Criminal Bar Association).

I have read through all 219 pages of the report  - nowhere are these  problems specifically addressed.  In Chapter 1. (page 30) we read, “An important point is that, regardless of what they are called, mental health and addiction challenges exist along a continuum, including severe and sometimes long-term conditions such as bi-polar affective disorder, schizophrenia and other psychoses, as well as less severe but high prevalence conditions such as anxiety and depression” (emphases mine). With all due respect to the Commission, here they are quite mistaken  -  and I think this miscomprehension is at the bottom of all the above mental health problems, which caused you to set up the inquiry. 

It is offensive,  blithely to dismiss schizophrenia as a “challenge” where you may win or lose depending on your strength and character – and perfectly shows just how precious  little understanding the Commission has of the condition.  Nicky Stevens did not take his own life because he wasn't strong enough to stand up to a challenge.  He died because he was despairing and misunderstood in his nightmarish groove of mental illness, from which there was no escape.   And these mental health and addiction challenges do not  “exist along a continuum”.  There is a very sharp, easily diagnosed line between dementia (i.e. schizophrenia and organic illnesses such as Alzheimers) and all other mental afflictions. The difference is that sufferers of all other mental illnesses are not insane. This is an all-important, qualitative difference. If we mean business and really want to see the improvements Prime Minister Ardern envisaged in her early statements about the Mental Health Inquiry, we must make an 180 degree turn in our society's treatment of our insane population. We need a comprehensive, legal framework for the treatment of our insane population (inclusive of the organic dementias). It must not be left to a medical profession to be responsible for whether or not to treat such sufferers. Government must accept that responsibility in full  -  as was the case between 1846 – 1992.

This is an open letter to you but  I am sending copies also to our District Health Boards and many others. I know that many members of those boards share my opinions about schizophrenia – but, of course, they can never come to carry much weight when all our mental health  “experts”  think differently. It was always my opinion that we really needed  a Royal Commission to investigate our mental health system – and, after reading the report,  I am more certain than ever that I was right. Royal Commissions eschew experts (except to ask questions of them, of course).   
As it happens, I am also the author of a parliamentary petition, that by Andy Espersen and 261 others, April 7th, 2017.  This petition was accepted by the new Parliament in 2017  -  and is due to be considered now the report from the Inquiry into Mental Health and Addiction has been presented. You will note that the Commission's recommendation to repeal the 1992 Act concurs with my aim – but our reasons for repealing the Act differ fundamentally. 
The Government must now adjudicate.   Whose reasons are the more realistic and truly charitable?? 

Yours faithfully,

                          Andy Espersen 

